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Letter from the Editor:

Dear Readers,

Happy 20th Anniversary, ADA!!! Your passage makes it illegal to discriminate against us at the movies, at a museum, in a store, at our workplace, on the street, at the State House, on a bus, on the World Wide Web, and that’s just the beginning of a very long list. You have leveled the playing field in so many ways. On Monday, July 26 at the Boston Common, we will celebrate you with marching, speeches and music. And we will rededicate ourselves to access everywhere!

In this issue, the focus is on fun! You’ll learn about sailing, horseback riding, hiking and even ice skating designed for everyone. Thanks to Jan Kruse, Communications Manager at Mass Audubon Society; Maureen McKinnon-Tucker, Adaptive Sailing Coordinator for Piers Park Sailing Center; and Marcy Marchello, Universal Access program Coordinator at the Mass. Department of Conservation and Recreation for all the wonderful information and superb photos.

For those of us who are also spending the summer gearing up for a new job, a career change or a new business venture, there’s a new column, The Work Place, that will feature tips, resources and support to jump-start your next step in the working world. Another new column, The Personal Care Corner, focuses on news about the Commonwealth’s PCA services and how you can benefit the most from this important program.

Ruth Kahn, Editor

Celebrate the 20th Anniversary of the ADA!  Show Our Pride!  Show Our Power!

By Bill Henning, Executive Director of the Boston Center for Independent Living

Come to Boston Common on Monday, July 26 to celebrate the 20th anniversary of the signing of the Americans with Disabilities Act by President George H. W. Bush. The day will kick off at 11:15 a.m. with a march at the Common, on the corner of Tremont and Boylston Streets, and proceed to festivities at the northwest section of the Common adjacent to the intersection of Charles and Beacon Streets. 
Headlining the festivities at noon are John Hockenberry, author and NPR radio personality, and Jonathan Katz, an award-winning comedian with numerous appearances in the national media. Mayor Tom Menino and Governor Duval Patrick have been invited! In addition, local musicians, including the Matt Savage Trio, will juice up the audience. Hockenberry, Katz, and Savage, it should be noted, are people with disabilities themselves. Local disability activists also will give testimony to the ADA’s meaning at the event. July 26 will be a day to come out and celebrate because, as Courtland Townes of BCIL states, “The ADA rocks!”
For those not quite up on why the ADA is so noteworthy, we can say that it’s the world’s most important civil rights law for people with disabilities. It mandates non discrimination in employment, it requires access to public facilities, and it makes our various governments provide equal access to services. Certainly there are parts of the law that could be better, and certainly there’s much left to do to ensure equality for all people with disabilities. But it’s inarguable: the ADA has made it better in huge ways for people with disabilities in America. Perhaps most fundamentally, the law has made it possible for people with disabilities to come out of the shadows, spurred in part by the Supreme Court’s Olmstead decision on the ADA, which opened the freedom gates for thousands of people isolated in spirit-killing institutions.
For youth activist Stacy Rogers of the group Act Today Influence Tomorrow, “The ADA means opportunity—the opportunity to get an education, the opportunity to gain employment, the opportunity to be part of a community.”
Oce Harrison of the New England ADA Center comments that because of the ADA, “We can go where we want and do what we want when we want to.”
Sponsors of the ADA celebration include the City of Boston under Mayor Thomas Menino and Partners Health Care. Event initiators include the Institute for Human Centered Design, the Disability Policy Consortium, the New England ADA Center, the Statewide Independent Living Council, and the Boston Center for Independent Living. Numerous other groups have joined this effort. 
For more information on the ADA Celebration on the Common on July 26, contact Oce Harrison at the New England ADA Center, a project of IHCD, at 617-695-1225, x227, 800/949-4232/V&TTY, or go to www.NewEnglandADA.org. 

Photo description: Disability Issues uses black and white photographs. 
Here, Sybill Feldman and other people with disabilities rolls down a city street towards the camera in her wheelchair holding a sign:  “Access is a right, not a privilege.”

The Open Door Gallery

By Bonnie Kaplan, VSA arts of Massachusetts

This past year VSA Massachusetts opened a new art gallery in Boston’s NonProfit Center. The inaugural season began with the installation of an exhibition of student artwork followed by a group show featuring the work of artists from the Community Access to the Arts (CATA) program in Western Massachusetts. The first solo exhibition in our gallery featured photographs by Gordon Sasaki entitled “NY Portraits”, a collection of compelling black and white photos of artists with disabilities. NY Portraits was presented with full audio description of each image and merited a feature program on the Mass Commission for the Blind’s radio network and a Critic’s Pick in the Boston Globe’s Go Section. Each of these features can be found on www.vsamass.org. VSAM has already lined up several exhibitions, starting in July throughout 2011. July’s exhibition will feature “Exploring the Primaries” by the Center for Emerging Artists from ARC of East Middlesex.

VSAM has partnered with the Museum of Fine Arts to jointly develop and serve a network of artists with disabilities. VSAM and the MFA have invited artists to a series of events and workshops at both facilities intended to develop a sense of community among the artists, increase use of the museum’s services and provide career supports.

You can visit the Open Door Gallery at the NonProfit Center, 89 South Street, Suite 101, Boston. Gallery hours are Mondays-Fridays, 10:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. For more information, please contact Bonnie S. Kaplan at bsk@vsamass.org or call 866-552-4796 (Videophone).

Photo description: In this untitled photograph by Gordon Sasaki, a woman’s bare shoulders and face, with shoulder-length dark hair, face the camera. The middle finger of her right hand stretches her eyebrow up. A stub, where her left hand would be, is stretching the left eyebrow up. This photo was recently featured at the New York Portraits exhibit at the VSA arts of Mass. Gallery.
RECREATION FOR EVERYONE!
Summer Fun at DCR

The Massachusetts Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR) has many programs and events going on this summer. Check out their blog at www.everyoneoutdoors.blogspot.com  to learn about adaptive recreation opportunities in Massachusetts, New England and beyond. While some programs are free and open to the public, most programs require pre-registration. Paddling, kayaking, canoeing and hiking programs have fees, with limited scholarships available. A parent or legal guardian must accompany children. Sighted guides and other reasonable accommodations are usually available upon advance request. All program participants must complete a liability waiver. To join the fun, call the numbers listed below. Here are a few highlights:

Power Chairs on Ice gives power wheelchair users time on the ice at state skating rinks. 
Power Chairs on Ice will start up in Revere, Worcester and Holyoke this summer and fall. Take a break from summer heat and cool off while spinning, sliding and playing ball games. The program will continue year round. To register, call DCR’s Universal Access Program at 617-626-1294 or 413-545-5353.

Photo description: Barry Siegel, in his motorized wheelchair, in left profile, uses his feet to roll a large beach ball-sized ball across an ice skating rink. Plastic hosing leads from Barry’s throat, loops around his body, and is connected to a box-shaped ventilator mounted on the back of his wheelchair. 

Sailing. From June 15 to August 30, you can learn to sail and enjoy the city scenery from the Charles River with modified sailboats, adaptive support, lifeguard on duty and support launch. To register, call Community Boating at 617-523-1038 x 23.

Sail the Connecticut River on Tuesdays, from July 6 to August 10 in Bartons Cove in Gill. Explore a shallow cove on a lazy day or challenge yourself to paddle around “Eagle” Island! To register, call All Out Adventures at 413-527-8980.

Kayaking. All Out Adventures runs kayaking programs at Walden Pond in Concord, DAR State Forest in Goshen, Douglas State Forest, Hopkinton State Park, Experience flat-water kayaking, with adaptations and support as needed, in a safe environment with a lifeguard. To register, call All Out Adventures at 413-527-8980.

Stavros Outdoor Access also has weekly flat-water kayaking at DAR State Forest in Goshen on Mondays from July 6* to July 26. A lifeguard is on duty. To register, call 413-259-0009. *Note: July 5 program is rescheduled this year to Tuesday, July 6.

Photo description: A kayak, a small boat holding two people, one in back of another, glides on Walden Pond. Each person uses an oar to propel the kayak.

Rowing. On Thursdays from now until October 21, you can learn to row or scull at Jones Ferry in Holyoke with specialized rowing shells, adaptive support and a lifeguard. It’s free, but pre-registration is required. Call 413-586-8612. 

Photo description:  A long boat holding about ten people, skims the surface of a lake in Holyoke. Several people hold long oars. A woman with long, dark hair looks behind her at the other rowers.
Cycling. On Fridays from July 2 to September 24, Norwottuck Rail Trail in Hadley offers a wide variety of adaptive bikes for adults and kids including hand cycles, trikes, tandems and recumbent bikes. Pre-registration and $3 fee is required, so call All Out Adventures at 413-527-8980. 

Or, to bike on your own, you can rent adaptive bikes at Northeast Passage at 603-862-0070 or go on-line at www.nepassage.org. Child and Family Services Disability program in Springfield, Mass., also offers rentals. Call 413-788-9695. DCR trails can be found at Norwottuck Rail Trail (see above) and at Cape Code Rail Trail in Brewster (call 508.896.8200). Both parks also offer adaptive equipment for fees.

Photo description: On a concrete path surrounded by wild bushes on the Norwottuck Rail Trail,, a man wearing a plastic helmet, short-sleeved polo shirt and long pants, sits on an adult-sized tricycle. His feet rest on foot pedals. His hands turn a crank, at waist-height, to move, turn and stop the bike. 
Hiking. Take a hike with Stavros Outdoor Access!  From Newburyport to Weymouth, from Boston to Pittsfield, explore accessible trails and rugged paths with a focus on fun and meeting new people. Assistive equipment and team-work unite people of all abilities using Terra Trek mountain wheelchairs, push joggers and lots of stops to rest. Bring a lunch and enjoy activities such as scavenger hunts, nature talks, and letterboxing. Collect DCR passport stamps at each park! Sighted guides are available. Fees are $2 per person, $4 for families or $10 for groups. Call 413-259-0009 for a schedule and to register. 
Horseback Riding. Join Windrush Farm for free horseback riding at Bradley Palmer State Park in Topsfield on Fridays August 20 and 27. To receive waivers, register and reserve a spot, call 617-626-1294. 
Fishing. Universal Access works with Mass Fish and Wildlife’s Angler Education Program to offer accessible fishing. Adaptive and conventional fishing equipment is used at wheelchair accessible sites around Massachusetts. Call Jim Lagacy at 508-389-6309 for more information. Or, check MassWildlife’s Angler Education Programs on line at http://www.mass.gov/dfwele/dfw/dfweduc.htm#AEP. 

Multi-Sensory Experiences at Mass Audubon’s Wildlife Sanctuaries. Twenty-one staffed wildlife sanctuaries are featured at www.massaudubon.org, your headquarters for determining the best accessible activities for you. Just click in the drop-down menu for each individual sanctuary. Then, scroll down to the address of the sanctuary on its home page and accessibility features are listed underneath the address. All Mass Audubon education staff has received formal etiquette accessibility and adaptive technologies training; the education department has created multi-sensory teaching kits for use with children.
Recently, Mass Audubon received an award from the Bay State Council of the Blind for its continued efforts to develop universally accessible nature centers and trails. Two projects, the Sensory Trail at Stony Brook Wildlife Sanctuary and Broadmoor Wildlife Sanctuary, were specifically mentioned. 

Sensory Trail at Mass Audubon’s Stony Brook Wildlife Sanctuary in Norfolk 

This multi-sensory, all-persons trail with a post-and-rope trail for the visually impaired features 11 stops through varied woodland, fields, and wetland habitat. Each stop includes signage in English and Braille and there is an interpretive trail guide available in large print, Braille or for downloading to an MP3 player. The website link also includes a great video: 
http://www.massaudubon.org/Nature_Connection/Sanctuaries/Stony_Brook/news.php?id=1015&event=no.
Mass Audubon’s Broadmoor Wildlife Sanctuary in Natick  

An Audio tour of the All-Persons Trail can be downloaded to an MP3 player or listened to via cell phone. The spring cell phone tour is available through July. Fall tours will be available in August. Link for more information:
http://www.massaudubon.org/Nature_Connection/Sanctuaries/Broadmoor/news.php?id=1259&event=no
In addition to these award-winners, Mass Audubon also offers accessible programming at Joppa Flats Education Center in Newburyport. This Center has had a long-standing relationship with the Lowell Institute for the Blind to conduct custom programs two times per year for their clients. Program offerings vary, but have included Birding by Ear and a Sensory Salt marsh Experience at Plum Island National Wildlife Refuge.
Other accessible trails are located in Mass Audubon sanctuaries in Easthampton, Milton, Mattapan, Worcester, Lenox and Wellfleet.

Photo description: On the sensory trail at Stony Brook Wildlife Sanctuary, a man, in profile to the right, touches the bark of a tree. He has light hair, dark glasses, and is wearing a dark sweat shirt with a thin, white stripe down the right arm. A carrying case is slung over his shoulder. A dog’s head peeks out at us from the bottom of the photo. 
Sail Boston Harbor with Piers Park Sailing Center

The Piers Park Sailing Center, a nonprofit organization on Boston Harbor, offers a wide range of adaptive programs for youth and adults aboard Paralympic boats. Lessons are available for you to learn to be the skipper of your own vessel! The adaptive equipment is state-of-the-art and includes a sip-&-puff controlled steering system. Last year, Piers Park received the Best Disabled Sailing Program Award from US Sailing. The Center, located three blocks from the Maverick T Station in East Boston, offers membership, instruction, racing, sunset cruises, and outings for your group of 5 or more. For more info, contact maureen@piersparksailing.org. To attend free adaptive events, sign up at www.piersparksailing.org. Or, call 617.561.6677 for more information.

Adaptive Sports Program!

The Dr. Charles H. Weingarten Adaptive Sports & Recreation Program is a partnership between Spaulding Rehabilitation Hospital and AccessSport America. The acclaimed program provides Spaulding patients, former patients, and members of the disability community with access to a range of therapeutic recreational activities. Its trained staff identifies activities ranging from windsurfing, kayaking, hand cycling to rock climbing and more that are the most appropriate for each participant, based on his or her capabilities. 

The program opens in early May and runs through October. The program runs on Tuesday and Thursday in May and October, Monday through Thursday in June and September, and Monday through Friday in July and August. Summer sessions run for two hours at $20 per session with multiple session packages available. For more information visit www.spauldingrehab.org/adaptivesports or call 617-573-7104.

THE PERSONAL CARE CORNER

PCA Workforce Council Sees Successes

By Liz Casey, a PCA consumer and member of the PCA Quality Home Care Workforce Council
The PCA Quality Home Care Workforce Council has as its mission:
To insure the quality of long-term, in-home, personal care by recruiting, training and stabilizing the work force of personal care attendants.
Created by state law, the Council’s goal is to make it easier for individuals with disabilities to find and hire personal care attendants (PCAs). The majority of the Council’s nine members are consumers of MassHealth PCA services.

The Council works on several fronts.

Referral Directory Launched

The Council’s online PCA referral directory was launched in September, 2009. Their website is:  www.rewardingwork.org. This way of looking for PCAs is available to all individuals who are on the PCA program. When you enter your MassHealth number, you can access the website for free. Rewarding Work, the organization that runs the website, has been in existence for many years. They have a searchable database which lists more than 5,000 persons looking for PCA work. Sign on and check it out!  

Contract Takes Effect 

The current contract with PCAs runs from July 2008-June 2011. Members of the Workforce Council were part of the collective bargaining committee that met regularly with the PCA union, SEIU-1199. In this first contract, PCAs received pay increases from $10.84 to $12.48 over three years. 
A fund of $1.25 million, set aside for paid time off, was distributed to more than 5000 eligible PCAs. These PCAs worked a minimum of 1500 total hours and also averaged at least 25 hours per week for June, July and August 2009. A similar formula will used to distribute another $1 million in 2010.

Labor Management Committee:  Working Things Out

This contract also established a Labor Management Committee. Members of the Council have met regularly over this past year with designated leaders and PCA members of SEIU-1199. This committee discusses issues such as training options for PCAs, where to direct consumers’ PCA employment questions, and how we can work together to improve PCA-consumer communications. There have been a few meetings with representatives from fiscal intermediaries, independent living centers and agencies, and state managers of the PCA program. These have resulted in much better communication and problem solving amongst all parties involved. Although we are in very serious times economically, progress is being made on these fronts.

Performance Review Report

The Workforce Council filed its first performance review report with the Legislature and the Governor's office in December, 2008. The statute creating the Council requires that these reports be filed every two years. The report, which found a high degree of satisfaction with the PCA program, is available at the Council's website: www.mass.gov/pca.


The Bridge



To promote better communication with the consumer/employer community, the Council published the first edition of The Bridge, a newsletter about Council activities, early in 2009. A second edition was published in January 2010. Copies of The Bridge are posted at www.mass.gov/pca.

The Work Place

We are proud to present this new column, which will appear in upcoming issues. Here, you’ll find practical information about discovering your life’s purpose, resources, and tips from experts like Oz Mondejar, Vice President of Human Resources and Community Relations for Partners Continuing Care. As Oz notes, for people with disabilities searching for a job, there is plenty to take pride in. “We live in a world that’s not designed for us,” he says. “We’re much more resourceful because of that. We’re always thinking ahead, so that gives us a cutting edge.”

Believe it or not, it really is possible to work at something you feel passionate about …and get paid …and not lose your benefits! We’ll be covering topics like:

· Working and Keeping Your Health Insurance! New federal rules and Massachusetts Medicaid programs make it possible for you to work while continuing to receive benefits for PCA services.

· Disclosure?  Is it a good idea to disclose your disability to a future employer? “Help the individual that’s interviewing me for the job to feel the confidence in me and my ability, versus what may be perceived as a disability,” says Oz.

· Find Support. A career counselor, life coach or mentor can make all the difference in boosting your confidence, setting long- and short-term goals, and helping you succeed in your life’s work.

· Career Exploration and Decision-Making. Giving yourself permission to dream about what you really want to do may turn out to be the most difficult and most rewarding step in the career process.

· Work for Yourself! You may decide to work part-time or full-time at a company or organization, or you may find the best person to work for is you! We’ll explore the pros and cons of owning your own business.

· Networking. “Why did you decide to work in this field?” If you ask everyone you know this question, you will be surprised where it may lead you.
· Resume Writing & Cover Letters. Writing a resume that truly reflects who you are is the most important way to make a first impression.

· The Interview. Oz says, “If I’m interviewing you for a job, I’m going to be looking at you as a whole package.”
· “I got the job!  Now what???” Accomplishing projects, fitting in, asking for accommodations…We’ll share day-to-day stories of people with disabilities in the working world.

Photo description: At an exercise room at Spaulding Rehabilitation Center in Boston, Oz Mondejar, kneeling and gesticulating with his two hand stumps, is flanked by two other people with disabilities. On the left, a young man facing front sits on an exercise machine and holds a weight in each hand. On the right, a young man in a manual wheelchair gazes at Oz as he, too, holds a weight in each hand.
Thanks to Tanya Skypeck for her extensive work on this new column. Tanya is Research Coordinator at the Center for Health Policy and Research Work Without Limits Initiative at UMass Medical School.

INFO BRIEFS

Accessible Plot in the Fenway Victory Gardens

By John Kelly, Neighborhood Access Group 

It was the brainchild of the late Anne and Domingo Fernandes, a blind gardener who 20 years ago put up a small sign saying "Special Needs Garden." Reconstructed in 1999 by the Fenway Garden Society and Northeastern Society of Civil Engineers, the garden now boasts 10 raised beds, with another on the way for the person on the waiting list. Garden Society president Tim Horn says the plot might accommodate three more beds to meet demand. The Society hopes to rehabilitate the aging beds and will investigate replacing the tough-to-maneuver flagstone pathway. Visit fenwayvictorygardens.com to get on the waiting list. Thanks to Marie Fukuda of the Society for additional information.

Photo description: The raised garden bed in Boston’s The Fenway consists of wooden boxes filled with growing plants which form an L-shaped structure, supported by wooden legs.

New Resources at WGBH!

By Mary Watkins, Media Access Group, WGBH
WGBH has created two new resources for fans of described movies. Both can be reached via a new, easy-to-remember Web site address: http://www.describedmovies.org/
This page of our Web site now lists DVD and Blu-ray discs available with audio description AND provides a Amazon click through option which takes you directly to the page of amazon.com to order the disc. While you can purchase these discs at all the known retail outlets, clicking through this page means the Media Access Group earns a modest share of the revenue, while you're not charged a dime more. Help support our work while enjoying described movies at home. 
There is also a page which lists every movie we've described for television, cable, DVS Home Video and DVS Theatrical since DVS debuted as a service in 1990. We're at nearly 800 films. You can sort the list by movie title or distributor (the company for which we originally described the film). Let television networks, cable companies, movies-by-mail, movie download and streaming sites know there's a market for these described films. Ask persistently and you shall receive!  

Access to Theatre Summer Production

Friday July 30 at 2:00 & 7:30 PM

The Cyclorama at The Boston Center for the Arts

539 Tremont Street

 Boston, Ma. 02116

ASL interpreted, audio described!  

Access to Theatre, a collaboration of Partners for Youth with Disabilities, Until Tomorrow Productions, VSA Massachusetts and the Boston Center for the Arts, presents its annual original production featuring a diverse group of young people showcasing their talents in drama, improvisation, movement, music and more!  
For more information call Partners for Youth with Disabilities at 617 556 4075 ext.20/Voice or 617 314 2989 /TTY. And visit the web site: www.pyd.org.

Photo description: Two male actors face each other. One stands, his arms stretched out at chest level. The other actor, sitting in a wheelchair, has one arm raised toward the other actor. A painted screen of abstract shapes hangs in back of the actors to the left of the screen, a woman holding some papers at chest level, observes the actors. 

State House Holiday Card Contest!
The Secretary of the Commonwealth is pleased to announce the 14th Annual Senior Citizens Artistic Interpretation of the State House Holiday Card Contest. Sponsored by his office, the contest is open to all citizens age 62 and over. This year they are adding an Artists with Disabilities Category. The age requirement for this category is 35 years and older.

This year’s theme is DECEMBER HOLIDAY AT THE STATE HOUSE. The State House must be either the focal point of the artwork or included as the main theme with other Boston landmarks. Because it is a holiday card, winter scenes are suggested. 

The guidelines for the art contest are as follows: Entries will be accepted from both amateur and professional artists. The artwork will be exhibited at the Commonwealth Museum. The date of the exhibit will be determined at a later date. Professional artists will judge the entries. This year two winning cards will be chosen to be reproduced and sold at the State House Gift Cart with the name of the artist printed on the card. The Office of the Secretary of the Commonwealth will retain ownership rights to the artwork only as a card. All medium of art is acceptable (oil, watercolor, ink, pastels, etc.). The size requirements are a minimum of 5" x 7" and a maximum of 18" x 24". If an artist is unable to mat and frame the entry, matting using basic materials will be provided. You may also resubmit one previous entry along with your 2010 entry. Please print name, address and telephone number and medium on the back of the artwork. In order for us to display your work it is imperative that you authorize us to do so by specifying whether you have a claim copyright on your artwork. The deadline for entries is July 1, 2010. Entries must be mailed or delivered to the attention of Dolores McCray, Commonwealth Museum at Columbia Point, 220 Morrissey Boulevard, Boston, MA 02125. 
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